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	Action

	07/01
	Introduction and Announcements
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chair welcomed members to the first meeting of the 2007/08 academic session, with the committee now fully operational after running in shadow mode in 2006/07 prior to the launch of UCS.
	

	
	
	

	07/02
	Starring of Agenda Items
	

	
	
	

	
	The following additional items were starred for discussion: 12a, 12c, 15 and 16.
	

	
	
	

	07/03
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting (operating in shadow mode)
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 5 June 2007 were agreed to be an accurate record of proceedings.
	

	
	
	

	07/04
	Matters Arising from the Minutes
	

	
	
	

	
	None
	

	
	
	

	07/05
	Chairs’ Action
	

	
	
	

	
	The committee received a report on Chairs’ Action taken by the Director of Partnerships (UEA) and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) (Essex) on behalf of the Committee.
	

	
	
	

	07/06
	Membership and Terms of Reference
	

	
	
	

	
	Members approved the membership and terms of reference of the Joint Academic Committee for 2007/08, subject to the amendment of Dr Peter Funnell’s title. 
	

	
	
	

	07/07
	QAA Audit Arrangements
	

	
	
	

	
	The committee noted the receipt of a letter from the QAA confirming arrangements for Collaborative Provision Audit and Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review in relation to UCS. It was reiterated that all University of Essex collaborative provision (including UCS) would be reviewed via a Collaborative Provision Audit (CPA), which would probably take place in 2009/10 and would involve the University of East Anglia in relation to jointly validated UCS provision. All remaining UEA collaborative provision (other than UCS) would be reviewed through their Institutional Audit in 2008/09. The University of Essex Institutional Audit in Spring 2008 would not include a review of collaborative provision.
	

	
	
	

	
	With regard to Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review (IQER), each UCS learning network college would be regarded as an autonomous institution from an audit perspective and would be subject to individual developmental engagements, with a summative review based at the UCS hub in Ipswich (but involving the network colleges) which would focus on the management of HE provision by UCS. Timescales for the implementation of the IQER process for UCS were yet to be received from the QAA.
	

	
	
	

	07/08
	Communication
	

	
	
	

	
	Members considered a discussion paper generated by the validating universities on communication, which outlined a number of proposals for improving communication structures and channels within the complex UCS network.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that clear charts showing organisational structures (down to at least Departmental/School level), key individuals and committees (both strategic and operational) at each institution, and the inter-relationships and information flows between them, would be essential for both internal and external use. This would be taken forward by a small working group, with a view to producing clear and comprehensive structural charts by the end of the calendar year. Members would then consider whether there was scope to improve communication through the wider circulation of relevant agenda papers and minutes.
	GS / SW / FF

	
	
	

	
	Members agreed that direct links between the validating universities and the UCS learning network colleges would be essential to aid clear and transparent communication between all institutions and to ensure direct oversight of all UCS provision by UEA and Essex. The committee supported the proposal to establish a group or committee at each network college to act as a discussion forum, with a focus on quality assurance and enhancement matters. The inclusion of relevant UCS Ipswich staff in the membership of each group would ensure that existing UCS mechanisms were not undermined. This initiative would be taken forward by the Partnerships Offices at UEA and Essex, in liaison with the network colleges and the UCS Learning Network Manager.
	GS / SW / FF

	
	
	

	
	Academic liaison mechanisms between academic peers across all eight UCS member institutions were agreed to be crucial to the effective operation and development of UCS. While links were already being established in several areas, it was agreed that a formalised mechanism for academic liaison would be useful to facilitate academic planning and provide staff within UCS with an appropriate level of academic support from peers within the validating universities.  
	

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the existing UCS academic communities were designed to provide staff within UCS Ipswich and the learning network colleges with a supportive forum in which to share ideas and experiences and to explore new initiatives. It was felt that in order for these to continue to operate successfully, they needed to remain an internal UCS mechanism. Opportunities to draw upon the expertise of academics at the two validating universities would be better facilitated by the establishment of non-hierarchical groups of peers in relevant subject areas (building on the model successfully used in Health where a mutually beneficial Health Group had been established involving staff from UCS Ipswich, UEA and Essex) and the networking opportunities facilitated by a named university academic link. It was agreed that mechanisms and procedures for the establishment of these groups would be developed for consideration by members.
	PF / DK / GS / SW

	
	
	

	07/09
	UCS Admissions 2007/08
	

	
	
	

	
	Members received a draft interim report on admissions for the current academic session. It was agreed that a revised copy would be circulated with the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	Technical issues arising from the implementation of the new SITS system meant that it had not been possible to produce a detailed breakdown of admissions by programme, but this would be circulated to members by 15 December 2007 following the submission of the UCS HESES return via UEA. The breakdown would include non-HEFCE funded students in order to provide a comprehensive summary of the recruitment situation. The format for presentation of the data to the committee would be discussed outside the meeting, with a view to making best use of existing templates and utilising guidance from the validating universities where necessary.  
	JMa / GS / SW

	
	
	

	
	Members agreed that the more detailed breakdown would be useful in informing the curriculum development process, a QAA requirement, so that efforts could be concentrated on developing new provision in growth areas. The data would also be useful in informing the UCS marketing strategy.
	

	
	
	

	07/10
	Institutional Validation and Review Activity
	

	
	
	

	
	The committee received an update on responses to institutional validation and review conditions, following the series of validation and review events in 2006/07. The revised response to the Otley College institutional validation and review conditions had been approved, and responses to recommendations would be monitored in accordance with agreed procedures.
	

	
	
	

	07/11
	List of Validated Programmes
	

	
	
	

	
	Members received for information a list of all UCS programmes jointly validated by UEA and Essex.
	

	
	
	

	07/12
	Update on Responses to Programme Validation and Revalidation Conditions 2006/07
	

	
	
	

	
	Members received a summary of the outcomes of the 2006/07 programme validation and revalidation schedule, noting that all validation conditions had now been met. Responses to outstanding requirements and recommendations would be monitored in accordance with agreed procedures.
	

	
	
	


	07/13
	Evaluation of UCS Validations held during 2006/07
	

	
	
	

	
	Members considered an evaluation report on the UCS validation events held during 2006/07, which had been compiled in consultation with staff across UCS and the validating universities.
	

	
	
	

	
	Members supported the recommendations contained within the report, which were in the process of being considered and/or implemented. For example in response to recommendation (a), a training session was being organised for course teams preparing for validation, which would be facilitated by the Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships at Essex. With regard to recommendation (d), it was noted that the validating universities had funds to support the use of external academic advisers in the developmental phase. Any requests for funding should be submitted to Sally Walker at UEA or Kay Thompson at Essex at the earliest opportunity.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the issue of validation panels making changes to core modules used on other programmes (recommendation n) had been considered, and the UCS Head of Quality had formulated a proposal which would be presented to LTQC and subsequently JAC for approval.
	RI

	
	
	

	07/14
	Schedule of Planned Validation and Revalidation Activity in 2007/08
	

	
	
	

	
	The committee received a schedule of validation and revalidation events due to take place in 2007/08, which had been generated by staff at UCS Ipswich in liaison with the network colleges and the validating universities. 
	

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that virtually all events would be taking place in the spring and summer terms, and that in future it would be helpful to plan some events for the autumn term to provide a more even distribution of work for all concerned.
	

	
	
	

	
	Members discussed mechanisms for evaluating course teams’ readiness for validation internally within UCS. A risk assessment based approach to identifying potentially problematic areas was discussed as a possible means of managing the validation schedule. It was noted that UCS did have a mechanism for critical peer review, and it was agreed that a column would be added to the validation schedule to provide information on when and how this peer review had taken place. Where this internal peer review process highlighted serious problems, it was agreed that validation events should be deferred (with adequate notice), to enable course teams more time to address weaknesses in the proposal. 
	KT / RI

	
	
	

	
	Members discussed the initial consultation phase in the curriculum development process, whereby the validating universities (via the Registrars) were consulted on new course proposals at an early stage to ensure complementarity of provision. It was agreed that there was a need for an improved mechanism for dealing with this initial phase, facilitated by the development of a set of principles to guide UCS curriculum development (for example encouraging the development of provision in new areas that do not represent direct competition with the validating universities). This would be taken forward in the first instance by the UEA and Essex Partnerships Offices in liaison with UCS Registry.
	GS / SW / RI 

	
	
	

	07/15
	Arrangements for Quality Monitoring during the Transitional Phase
	

	
	
	

	
	Members considered proposals regarding arrangements for quality monitoring during 2007/08, taking into consideration the fact that quality monitoring data relating to 2006/07 was primarily the responsibility of UEA as the sole validating institution during 2006/07 but recognising the need for Essex involvement in the monitoring process during the transitional phase. It was noted that all UCS learning network colleges were completing SARE reports for the 2006/07 academic session, and that external examiner reports, responses and action plans would be appended to these. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The proposals for quality monitoring arrangements were agreed by the Committee.  
	

	
	
	

	07/16
	External Examiner Appointments for 2007/08
	

	
	
	

	
	Members received a summary of external examiner appointments for the current academic session. It was noted that all new appointments had been approved by the Chairs of JAC via their nominees and that a small number of appointments were still in the pipeline and would be confirmed at the earliest opportunity.
	

	
	
	

	07/17
	Approval of Staff delivering UCS programmes
	

	
	
	

	
	Members noted the procedure for approving staff delivering UCS programmes, which would form part of the UCS Framework Collaboration Agreement that was due to be signed at the end of the month. The Committee approved the UCS Executive Dean (Directorate of Academic Development) as the designated member of UCS Ltd staff for confirming all appointments on quality grounds, subject to the signing of the Framework Collaboration Agreement.
	

	
	
	

	
	Members noted the requirement that a report on staff approved to deliver UCS programmes should be submitted annually to JAC, and agreed that this would usually be presented at the autumn term meeting, but for 2007/08 would be considered at the spring term meeting.
	

	
	
	

	07/18
	Staff Development Update
	

	
	
	

	
	The UCS Head of Quality reported that a number of staff development activities had been organised or were being planned, including:
	

	
	· an ongoing series of staff development sessions to support the implementation of the new Blackboard system, WOLSEY
	

	
	· a management development programme 
	

	
	· a corporate development programme
	

	
	· a Heads of Centre event to raise awareness of UCS policies and procedures
	

	
	· training sessions for staff preparing for validation
	

	
	· opportunities to support fellowships, research and continuing professional development (subject to TQEF funding)
	

	
	· lesson observation training.
	

	
	
	

	
	Groups had also been established to support staff working in key areas, for example a Student Support Liaison Group and a SITS group.
	

	
	
	

	07/19
	UCS Policies and Procedures
	

	
	
	

	
	Members received a summary of UCS policies and procedures approved to date. It was confirmed that a working group would be established to develop and keep under review all UCS policies, procedures and regulations, with membership as outlined in Paper JAC/07/14. The UCS Learning Network Colleges representative would be agreed by the College Principals through the Strategic Group meeting on 29 November 2007.
	FF

	
	
	

	07/20
	Report from UCS Academic Board
	

	
	
	

	
	Members received the draft minutes of the UCS Academic Board meeting of 18 October 2007, and noted the inaccuracies in minute 3 (bullet point 2) on QAA audit arrangements. It was confirmed that audit arrangements were as outlined in minute JAC/07/07 above.
	

	
	
	

	07/21
	Report from UCS Learning, Teaching and Quality Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee received the draft minutes of the UCS Learning, Teaching and Quality Committee meeting of 2 October 2007. Members discussed the proposal in the draft Learning, Teaching and Assessment Strategy that assessment word equivalents for 20 credit modules should be recommended at 3000 words across all levels on a trial basis (minute 4ci). Members of the validating universities felt that this guideline was set too low, particularly if it included both coursework and examinations. It was noted that while guidelines on word limits were helpful, particularly for members of staff new to HE, there was a risk that they could inhibit local variation. It was agreed that this would be given further thought.
	RI

	
	
	

	07/22
	Any Other Business
	

	
	
	

	
	None
	

	
	
	

	07/23
	Date of Next Meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	6 March 2008, 14:00 – 16:00, North/South Facing Conference Room, St Edmund House, UCS Ipswich
	

	
	
	


Dr Kay Thompson

Academic Partnerships Officer

University of Essex

November 2007
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